
 
 

 
West Northamptonshire Council 

www.westnorthants.gov.uk  

Council 
The Annual  meeting of the Council will be held at The Great Hall at The 

Guildhall, Northampton, NN1 1DE on Thursday 16 May 2024 at 6.00 pm or 
upon the rising of the earlier meeting of Council 

Councillors are hereby summoned to attend 
 

Agenda 
 .  
1.  Election of Chairman of West Northamptonshire Council  

 
 
2.  Appointment of Vice-Chairman of West Northamptonshire Council  

 
 
3.  Apologies for Absence  

 
 
4.  Declarations of Interest  

Members are asked to declare any interest and the nature of that interest which they 
may have in any of the items under consideration at this meeting. 
 

 
5.  Chairman's Announcements  

To receive communications from the Chairman of the Council.  
  
 

 
6.  Minutes of Council (Pages 5 - 22) 

To confirm the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 21 March 2024. 
  
 

 
7.  Appointment of Leader of the Council  

 
 
8.  Committee Proportionality and Appointment of Members to Committees and 

Other Bodies (Pages 23 - 28) 

Public Document Pack
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9.  Calendar of Meetings 2024-25 (Pages 29 - 34) 

 
 
10.  Urgent Business (previously agreed with the Chairman)  

The Chairman to advise whether they have agreed to any items of urgent business 
being admitted to the agenda. 
 

 
11.  Exclusion of Press and Public  

In respect of the following items the Chairman may move the resolution set out below, 
on the grounds that if the public were present it would be likely that exempt 
information (information regarded as private for the purposes of the Local 
Government Act 1972) would be disclosed to them: The Committee is requested to 
resolve: “That under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be 
excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) of business on the grounds that if 
the public were present it would be likely that exempt information under Part 1 of 
Schedule 12A to the Act of the descriptions against each item would be disclosed to 
them” 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Catherine Whitehead 
Proper Officer 
8 May 2024 
 
 
Council Members: 

Councillor John Shephard (Chair) 
 

Councillor Jo Gilford (Vice-Chair) 
 

Councillor Ann Addison Councillor Rufia Ashraf 
Councillor Jamal Alwahabi Councillor Azizur Rahman 
Councillor Anthony S. Bagot-Webb Councillor Fiona Baker 
Councillor Dermot Bambridge Councillor Harry Barrett 
Councillor William Barter Councillor Sally Beardsworth 
Councillor Phil Bignell Councillor Lizzy Bowen 
Councillor Rebecca Breese Councillor Adam Brown 
Councillor Michael Brown Councillor Muna Cali 
Councillor Alan Chantler Councillor Pinder Chauhan 
Councillor Nazim Choudary Councillor Imran Ahmed Chowdhury BEM 
Councillor Paul Clark Councillor Stephen Clarke 
Councillor Maggie Clubley Councillor Fiona Cole Page 2



Councillor Raymond Connolly Councillor Karen Cooper 
Councillor Daniel Cribbin Councillor Julie Davenport 
Councillor Janice Duffy Councillor Paul Dyball 
Councillor Terrie Eales Councillor Alison Eastwood 
Councillor Penelope Flavell Councillor Louisa Fowler 
Councillor Rupert Frost Councillor Terry Gilford 
Councillor Matt Golby Councillor André González De Savage 
Councillor Andrew Grant Councillor Mike Hallam 
Councillor Enam Haque Councillor Lauryn Harrington-Carter 
Councillor Jonathan Harris Councillor Cheryl Hawes 
Councillor Rosie Herring Councillor Stephen Hibbert 
Councillor James Hill Councillor Nigel Hinch 
Councillor Keith Holland-Delamere Councillor Mark Hughes 
Councillor Rosie Humphreys Councillor Cecile Irving-Swift 
Councillor David James Councillor Koulla Jolley 
Councillor Paul Joyce Councillor Andrew Kilbride 
Councillor Anna King Councillor Jamie Lane 
Councillor Phil Larratt Councillor Daniel Lister 
Councillor Malcolm Longley Councillor Greg Lunn 
Councillor Charles Manners Councillor Peter Matten 
Councillor Ian McCord Councillor Dennis Meredith 
Councillor Colin Morgan Councillor Charles Morton 
Councillor Jonathan Nunn Councillor Kevin Parker 
Councillor Ken Pritchard Councillor Bob Purser 
Councillor Wendy Randall Councillor Emma Roberts 
Councillor Jake Roberts Councillor Sam Rumens 
Councillor Cathrine Russell Councillor Lisa Samiotis 
Councillor Brian Sargeant Councillor Sue Sharps 
Councillor David Smith Councillor Zoe Smith 
Councillor Richard Solesbury-Timms Councillor Carl Squires 
Councillor Laura Stevenson Councillor Danielle Stone 
Councillor Winston Strachan Councillor Nick Sturges-Alex 
Councillor Walter Tarasiewicz Councillor Mike Warren 
 
 
Information about this Agenda 
 
Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence and the appointment of substitute Members should be notified to 
democraticservices@westnorthants.gov.uk prior to the start of the meeting.  
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Declarations of Interest 
Members are asked to declare interests at item 2 on the agenda or if arriving after the start 
of the meeting, at the start of the relevant agenda item 
 
 
Local Government and Finance Act 1992 – Budget Setting, Contracts & 
Supplementary Estimates 
Members are reminded that any member who is two months in arrears with Council Tax 
must declare that fact and may speak but not vote on any decision which involves budget 
setting, extending or agreeing contracts or incurring expenditure not provided for in the 
agreed budget for a given year and could affect calculations on the level of Council Tax. 
 
 
Evacuation Procedure 
If a continuous fire alarm sounds you must evacuate the building via the nearest available 
fire exit. Members and visitors should proceed to the assembly area as directed by 
Democratic Services staff and await further instructions.  
 
 
Access to Meetings 
If you have any special requirements (such as a large print version of these papers or 
special access facilities) please contact the officer named below, giving as much notice as 
possible before the meeting. 
 
 
Mobile Phones 
Please ensure that any device is switched to silent operation or switched off. 
 
 
Queries Regarding this Agenda 
If you have any queries about this agenda please contact Democratic Services via the 
following:  
 
Tel:  
Email: democraticservices@westnorthants.gov.uk  
 
Or by writing to:  
 
West Northamptonshire Council 
The Guildhall 
St Giles Street 
Northampton 
NN1 1DE 
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Council 

 
Minutes of a meeting of the Council held at The Great Hall at The Guildhall, 
Northampton, NN1 1DE on Thursday 21 March 2024 at 5.00 pm. 
 
Present: 
Councillor John Shephard (Chairman) 
Councillor Jo Gilford (Vice-Chairman) 
Councillor Ann Addison 
Councillor Rufia Ashraf 
Councillor Jamal Alwahabi 
Councillor Azizur Rahman 
Councillor Anthony S. Bagot-Webb 
Councillor Fiona Baker 
Councillor Dermot Bambridge 
Councillor Harry Barrett 
Councillor William Barter 
Councillor Sally Beardsworth 
Councillor Phil Bignell 
Councillor Lizzy Bowen 
Councillor Adam Brown 
Councillor Muna Cali 
Councillor Alan Chantler 
Councillor Nazim Choudary 
Councillor Paul Clark 
Councillor Stephen Clarke 
Councillor Fiona Cole 
Councillor Raymond Connolly 
Councillor Daniel Cribbin 
Councillor Paul Dyball 
Councillor Penelope Flavell 
Councillor Rupert Frost 
Councillor Terry Gilford 
Councillor Matt Golby 
Councillor André González De Savage 
Councillor Andrew Grant 
Councillor Mike Hallam 
Councillor Enam Haque 
Councillor Jonathan Harris 
Councillor Rosie Herring 
Councillor Stephen Hibbert 
Councillor James Hill 
Councillor Nigel Hinch 
Councillor Keith Holland-Delamere 
Councillor Koulla Jolley 
Councillor Paul Joyce 
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Council - 21 March 2024 
 

Councillor Andrew Kilbride 
Councillor Anna King 
Councillor Jamie Lane 
Councillor Phil Larratt 
Councillor Daniel Lister 
Councillor Malcolm Longley 
Councillor Greg Lunn 
Councillor Peter Matten 
Councillor Ian McCord 
Councillor Dennis Meredith 
Councillor Colin Morgan 
Councillor Charles Morton 
Councillor Jonathan Nunn 
Councillor Kevin Parker 
Councillor Ken Pritchard 
Councillor Bob Purser 
Councillor Wendy Randall 
Councillor Emma Roberts 
Councillor Jake Roberts 
Councillor Sam Rumens 
Councillor Lisa Samiotis 
Councillor Brian Sargeant 
Councillor Sue Sharps 
Councillor David Smith 
Councillor Zoe Smith 
Councillor Richard Solesbury-Timms 
Councillor Carl Squires 
Councillor Laura Stevenson 
Councillor Danielle Stone 
Councillor Nick Sturges-Alex 
Councillor Walter Tarasiewicz 
Councillor Mike Warren 
 
Apologies for Absence: 
Councillor Rebecca Breese 
Councillor Pinder Chauhan 
Councillor Imran Ahmed Chowdhury BEM 
Councillor Maggie Clubley 
Councillor Karen Cooper 
Councillor Julie Davenport 
Councillor Janice Duffy 
Councillor Gareth Eales 
Councillor Terrie Eales 
Councillor Alison Eastwood 
Councillor Louisa Fowler 
Councillor Lauryn Harrington-Carter 
Councillor Cheryl Hawes 
Councillor Mark Hughes 
Councillor Rosie Humphreys 
Councillor Cecile Irving-Swift 
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Council - 21 March 2024 
 

Councillor David James 
Councillor Charles Manners 
Councillor Cathrine Russell 
Councillor Winston Strachan 
 
Officers: 
Anna Earnshaw (Chief Executive) 
Cath Whitehead (Director of Legal & Democratic and Monitoring Officer) 
Paul Hanson (Head of Democratic & Elections) 
Tracy Tiff (Democratic Services Manager) 
Ed Bostock (Democratic Services Officer) 
Quentin Loeber La’ Grue (Democratic & Electoral Services Trainee) 
 
 

175. Declarations of Interest  
 
Councillor Sargeant declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a member 
of Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Hibbert declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a member of 
Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Lane declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a member of 
Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Hallam declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a member of 
Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Holland-Delamere declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a 
member of Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Meredith declared a personal interest in respect of Motion 2 as a member 
of Northampton Town Council. 
  
Councillor Kilbride declared a pecuniary interest in respect of Item 12 and advised 
that he would speak on the item and take no part in the vote. 
 

176. Minutes of Council  
 
Councillor McCord brought to Council’s attention that  the voting records in the 
minutes for the meeting held on 21 February 2024 did not match those published on 
the Council’s website and requested that this was accurately updated, also that 
Councillor Samiotis had sent her apologies but was recorded as attending. 
  
RESOLVED: 
  
That the minutes of the meeting held on 21 February 2024 be agreed, subject to a 
review of the voting records and attendance. 
 
Councillor McCord requested that his vote against be recorded.  
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Council - 21 March 2024 
 

 
 

177. Chairman's Announcements  
 
The Chairman announced the passing of former Lord-Lieutenant David Laing. He 
also served as High Sheriff of Northamptonshire and pro chancellor of the University 
of Northampton. He was involved with several charities including the 
Northamptonshire Community Foundation, the Northamptonshire Association of 
Youth Clubs, Adrenaline Alley, and the St John’s Ambulance. 
  
The Chairman then led Council in a minute’s applause in honour of former Lord-
Lieutenant David Laing. 
  
The Chairman advised that Related party declarations forms had been placed on 
desks and asked members to fill them out and return them to officers if they had not 
done already. 
  
The Chairman further advised that the Council would shortly be in the pre-election 
period for the forthcoming Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner election and 
reminded all in attendance not to use their speaking time to promote candidates. 
 

178. Public Participation  
 
(1) The Chairman advised of 1 request to submit a petition. 
  
Phil Pinder, secretary of Brixworth’s Northampton Road Allotment Association, 
submitted a petition in relation to the closure of the allotments. 
  
(2) The Chairman advised of 8 requests to address Council. 
  
Lauren Bunting addressed Council in relation to Item 8 – Report of the Cabinet 
Member for Children, Families and Education. She stated that the Council was 
making decisions not to provide settings for children with certain needs, was ignoring 
professional advice, and refusing to make necessary changes to EHCP and EOTAS 
packages. She implored the Council to stand up for vulnerable children. 
  
Graham Ferrie addressed Council in relation to Item 15 – West Northamptonshire 
Local Plan – Permission to Consult. He advised that Tiffield residents were angry 
following the adoption of the South Northamptonshire Local Plan Part 2 which was a 
catastrophe for the area; the weakness of the plan allowed for inappropriate buildings 
that would blight the landscape. Mr Ferrie further advised that after 4 years of traffic 
modelling, there was still no plan for an economic solution to the traffic problems that 
the modelling predicted. He believed that the current document appeared weaker 
than the previous one and would allow more distribution warehouses than the 
infrastructure could deal with. 
  
Jane Birch, on behalf of Northampton Town Council, addressed Council in relation to 
Motion 2. She commented that the former Northampton Borough Council passed a 
motion that the old part of the Guildhall was the recommended headquarters of the 
town council, with the tenure to be long leasehold on a recurring basis. Later, WNC 
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passed a motion recognising previously passed motions by predecessor authorities. 
Councillor Birch stated that the Council was disregarding decisions made by the 
predecessor councils. 
  
Quinton Green addressed Council in relation to Item 8 – Report of the Cabinet 
Member for Community Safety & Engagement and Regulatory Services. He 
commended the ongoing work to combat knife crime and the launch of the Council’s 
Serious Violence Strategy. He then read a poem in tribute to Fred Shand who was 
killed on 22 March 2023 and invited councillors to attend a memorial service for Fred 
at Kings Heath Square on 22 March at 5pm. 
  
Tina Matthew, on behalf of the Umbrella Fair Organisation’s “1000 Voices” campaign, 
addressed Council in respect of Item 15 – West Northamptonshire Local Plan – 
Permission to Consult. She called on the Council to publish a fully costed, time-
framed air quality action plan which met World Health Organisation standards by 1st 
July 2024 and to be implemented within 3 months of publication. Ms Matthew advised 
that 8 people had died since the last full Council meeting as a result to Northampton’s 
toxic air. 
  
Jane Wood, on behalf of Climate Action – West Northamptonshire, addressed 
Council in relation to Item 15 – West Northamptonshire Local Plan – Permission to 
Consult. She stated that strategic logistics developments would generate substantial 
amounts of traffic which would take a huge number of buses and bicycles to offset. 
She welcomed the enhanced sustainable development standards for new build 
properties but suggested that more could be done and noted that the plan did not 
mention how existing homes would be made more sustainable. Ms Wood questioned 
how effective the plan would be to see thriving communities and whether it would do 
enough to safeguard communities against the effects of climate change. 
  
Ana Savage-Gunn addressed Council in relation to Item 7 – Report of the Cabinet 
Member for Community Safety & Engagement and Regulatory Services and 
congratulated the Council on the recent International Women’s Day event. She noted 
that one of the recommendations from the Angiolini Inquiry were that public officials 
should be vetted, and that Northamptonshire Police were among the first forces to 
offer to be forensically vetted, and the BBC reported that 9 officers had been 
suspended pending investigation into rape and sexual assault. Ms Savage Gunn also 
noted a recent letter sent by MP Simon Hoare to all councils, recommending that all 
councillors be DBS checked. 
  
Gordon Kerr addressed Council in relation to Item 9 – Business Plan of 
Northamptonshire Children’s Trust. He believed that the Council seemed more 
concerned about development than of public service and stated that a good 
environment was needed to raise healthy and happy children. 
 

179. Opposition Priority Business  
 
Councillor Randall proposed and Councillor Purser seconded: 
  
“More than 9,000 potholes were reported on West Northamptonshire roads last year, 
an increase of over 1,300% from the previous year (662). But the number of potholes 
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West Northamptonshire Council is repairing has fallen by -14% over the past three 
years and it has subsequently paid out £7,212 in compensation to drivers since 
November 2021. Furthermore, the Corporate Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
identified that there will be a £1.9m reduction in spending on road maintenance in 
next year’s budget.  
  
On 26 February 2024, the UK government announced its Local Transport Fund; £4.7 
billion worth of investment to improve local transport connections from ending the 
HS2 North project. West Northamptonshire Council received an allocation of 
£162,831,000 from 2025-2032 to ‘invest in transformative and ambitious transport 
improvements’ and improve connectivity.  
  
This Council:  

       Agrees to share with all members the forthcoming guidance from the 
Department for Transport on the scope of the funding and the council’s 
delivery requirements 

  
And Council calls on Cabinet to set out clear plans for residents on how this funding 
will be used to improve:  

       The condition of our highways and pavements  
       The local transport and bus network  
       The council’s active transport offer” 

  
The Chairman notified Council that an amendment to the motion had been received 
and copies of it had been circulated to Members. 
  
Councillor Larratt proposed and Councillor Bagot-Webb seconded the amendment: 
  
“The number of potholes reported during the first 7 months of the new contract with 
Kier was 5,236, and the number repaired during this time was 5,993, and during the 
whole of the current financial year to date there have been 10,440 potholes reported 
and 12,216 repaired. 
  
The Corporate Overview and Scrutiny Committee identified that government 
allocated us an additional £1.9m in funding for road maintenance in 2023/24 and that 
this has been reduced to £1.3m in 2024/25, a reduction in spending of £600k on road 
maintenance in next year’s budget. 
  
Data collected both internally and externally shows that the Council is making some 
improvements on the highway network. We are not alone in having diminishing 
budgets to deal with highway maintenance and growing demands limit what is 
available. We are investing in innovative solutions and new ways of working to 
prevent potholes rather than fix them. Over the next year we plan to share far more of 
our data with stakeholders and invite them to help shape how we can best deliver our 
service. The current contract is not even 2 years old and as a new council we have 
focussed on setting good foundations. 
  
On 26 February 2024, the UK government announced its Network North Local 
Transport Fund; £4.7 billion worth of investment to improve local transport 
connections from ending the HS2 North project. West Northamptonshire Council has 
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been allocated £162,831,000 from 2025-2032 to ‘invest in transformative and 
ambitious transport improvements’ and improve connectivity. 
  
Guidance concerning the use and the profiling of the additional Network North Local 
Transport Fund has not yet been provided but is expected in the coming weeks. We 
plan to meet with all stakeholders to understand what priorities we have and what we 
can do within the constraints of the funding and associated guidance. 
  
This Council: 

       Agrees to share with all members the forthcoming guidance from the 
Department for Transport on the scope of the funding and the Council’s 
delivery requirements 

  
Notes that Cabinet will set out clear plans for residents on how this funding will be 
used to improve: 

       The condition of our highways and pavements 
       The highway network, including junctions 
       Journey times for car and bus users by tackling congestion 
       Our streets so they are safe to walk children to school and increasing 

accessibility for all.” 
  
Councillor Larratt advised of an error in paragraph 2 of the amendment and made the 
following correction: 
  
“The Corporate Overview and Scrutiny Committee identified that government 
allocated us an additional £1.9m in funding for road maintenance in 2023/24, plus a 
further £1.3m from HS2 savings. This has been reduced to £1.3m in 2024/25, a 
reduction in additional budget funding by the government of £1.9m on road 
maintenance in next year’s budget.” 
  
Councillor Randall, as the proposer of the motion, did not accept the amendment. 
  
Council debated the amendment and made the following comments: 

       Roads in West Northamptonshire were so bad that vehicles were regularly 
damaged; the AA advice was that vehicle owners should be able to claim 
against local authorities as highway maintenance was their responsibility. 

       The financial situation was getting worse year after year and there were still no 
plans to fix West Northamptonshire’s roads; the amendment amounted to self-
justification. 

       Potholes also affected cyclists and e-scooter users and with greater 
consequences. 

       The omission of any mention of active travel in the amendment was 
concerning. 

       It was not fair to expect road users to keep vehicles in check when local 
authorities and highways England could not be compelled to keep roads in 
good repair. 

       The amendment was seen as an attempt to whitewash a serious and 
dangerous situation; There was no outcomes approach and plan to improve 
local transport and cycle and scooter ways. 
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       There were no suggestions at the budget meeting, or any budget scrutiny 
meetings, as to where additional moneys to fund highways would come from. 

       Until funding for Adults and Children’s social care was reformed nationally, 
funding for other services would continue to decrease. 

  
Upon a vote, the amendment was carried. 
  
Council then debated the amended motion and made the following comments: 

       As well as insufficient funding, the strategy of making temporary repairs using 
improper materials was failing. Members were told this in a meeting with 
officers in 2021 and nothing had changed in the meantime. 

       Different areas and topics were addressed in silos within the council; active 
travel was impacted by cyclists and scooters being disproportionately affected 
by potholes in terms of safety. The Council had a legal and moral 
responsibility to take action. 

       The Council was not creating affordable alternatives for people not to use their 
own cars. A modal shift was needed in terms of how people travel. 

       The Council made a decision to outsource on of its most important services 
and a private company was making huge profits out of communities’ 
vulnerabilities. 

       The Asphalt Industry Alliance published its ALARM report recently and it 
showed marked deterioration in roads across the country. Local authorities 
who had highways responsibility saw a 45% cut to freeze spending and the 
catch-up bill for England was £16.3 billion. 53% of all roads had less than 15 
years of structural life. 

       Potholes were the main issue faced by residents. It was noted that the Council 
could not afford to run the recently purchased pothole machine full-time. 

  
Upon a vote, the amended motion was carried. 
 

180. Cabinet Reports and Records of Decisions Taken by the Cabinet  
 
Cabinet Members each highlighted the salient points of their reports. Members made 
comments and asked questions and the following points were raised: 

       The One Stop Shop, once moved to One Angel Square, would be an 
improvement on the existing one at the Guildhall. Concerns around 
accessibility were shared by the Leader. 

       The Leader stated that the former Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner had 
done the right thing by stepping down from his post and not standing for re-
election. 

       The Leader did not condone comments made by Frank Hester at a meeting in 
2019. 

       The Leader was not aware of any timescale changes in relation to the 
Council’s climate strategy, the next report was due at Cabinet in June. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council noted the Cabinet Member reports and the decision records from 12 
December 2023, 16 January, 13 February, and 12 March 2024. 
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181. West Northamptonshire Council Pay Statement for 2024/25  

 
Councillor Hallam presented the report which was produced in accordance with the 
requirements of Section 38(1) of the Localism Act 2011. The Local Authority was 
required to update it annually and it sets out pay for the directly employed workforce 
(excluding schools). 
Councillor Nunn seconded the report. 
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       Clarification was sought regarding the recruitment strategy for a Principal 
Education Psychologist and a question was asked as to why it was proving 
difficult to attract good candidates. It was advised that this was a very specific 
role and that there was a shortage of people with the appropriate 
qualifications. This was a national issue. 

       WNC officers had benefitted from a 30% pay rises since vesting day. 
       Reassurance was sought regarding equal pay. 
       The level of agency roles over £100,000 was not good.  
       Pay increases should be seen in the context of pay reductions for local 

authority workers since 2010. 
  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 

1)    Approved the Pay Policy Statement for 2024-25. 
2)    Approved the proposed remuneration over £100,00 for the roles listed in the 

report. 
 

182. Business Plan of Northamptonshire Children’s Trust  
 
Councillor Baker presented the report which sought approval of the 
Northamptonshire Children’s Trust Business Plan 2024/25 – 2027/28. 
Councillor Nunn seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       It was suggested that the Trust should have a budget rather than a profit/loss 
account, and it was concerning that the report had not been seen by the 
relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

       Members welcomed the fact that the Council were acquiring houses to place 
children in as some could not be fostered. 

       The Council and the Trust needed to work together so parents who are eligible 
for council tax reduction did not have to wait for weeks to get it. 

       Members questioned whether the Council was ever going to be in the position 
to deliver the plan if the appropriate funding was not in place. 

       It was stated that residents got nervous because children’s homes were put 
into neighbourhoods with little controls. The right properties in the right places 
were essential. 

       The Council was not approving semi-detached houses for conversion to 
children’s homes. 

       This year the Council had given the Trust the budget that they asked for. 
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RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 

1)    Noted that the Business Plan (Appendix A of the report) was completed in line 
with the Service Delivery Contract and Articles of Association 

2)    Following the recommendation of the Children’s Trust Joint Committee 
approved the Northamptonshire Children’s Trust Business Plan for the 
2024/25 – 2027/28. 

 
183. Annual Report of the Pensions Committee  

 
Councillor Longley presented the report which set out the work done by the Pensions 
Fund Committee for the year 2022-23. 
  
Councillor Parker seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       It was noted that there had been 50% growth of renewable capacity in 2023 so 
Members would like to see the speed of divestment of funds to quicken. 

       The primary objective of the Pensions Fund Committee was to ensure 
pensioners were well looked after. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council noted the contents of the report. 
 

184. Annual Report of the Local Pension Board  
 
Councillor Longley presented the report which provided a summary of the work of the 
Board over the past year. The report was published on the Council’s website and the 
Pension Fund website. 
  
Councillor Lunn seconded the report. 
  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council noted the contents of the annual report of the Local Pension Board. 
 

185. Community Governance Review - Update and Stage 2 Consultation  
 
Councillor Grant presented the report which provided an update on progress with the 
Community Governance Review (CGR) of parish arrangements within West 
Northamptonshire. The report invited Council to consider the outcome of the first 
stage consultation and the recommendations of the Democracy and Standards 
Committee regarding proposals for further consultation. 
  
Councillor Cribbin seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 
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       Residents of Weston Favell village and Abington Vale wanted to be able to 
decide whether to remain part of Northampton Town Council or form their own 
– this review gave them that choice. 

       There was concern around the “chipping away” of Northampton Town Council 
and that it was a waste of money and of officer time. 

       Some residents were concerned about being moved from Northampton Town 
Council to Moulton. 

       The stage 2 consultation was the best way to get to the bottom of contentious 
issues. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 
  

a)    Noted the update on the Community Governance Review of parishes in West 
Northamptonshire and the outcome of the first stage of formal consultation. 

b)    Noted the recommendation of the Democracy and Standards Committee and 
agreed to adopt the relevant proposals set out in Section 5 of the report as the 
basis for the second stage of formal consultation, noting that these 
recommendations have been made by the Committee after taking account of 
the statutory requirements applicable to CGRs and the outcome of the 
consultation. 

c)     Agreed that Ravensthorpe and Brington parishes be included within amended 
Terms of Reference as set out in section 5.5 of the report. 

d)    Noted that a number of proposals require the consent of the Local 
Government Boundary Commission for England as they relate to ‘protected’ 
arrangements as defined by s.86 of the Local Government and Public 
Involvement in Health Act 2007 (the 2007 Act) and noted that consent had 
been sought prior to the second stage of consultation commencing. Should 
consent be refused in any of these cases, these proposals would not form part 
of the second stage of consultation. 

e)    Noted that a number of proposals would require further work and information 
to be gathered prior to the second stage consultation and delegated authority 
to the Monitoring Officer, in consultation with the Chair of the Democracy and 
Standards Committee, to finalise the proposals and/or the wording used for 
the second stage consultation to ensure participants receive sufficient 
information to enable them to respond. 

 
186. Updates to the Constitution  

 
Councillor Kilbride presented the report which sought Council’s consideration of the 
proposed recommendations of the Democracy and Standards Committee in relation 
to updates to the Constitution in relation to proposed amendments to the Contract 
Procedural Rules & Scheme of Delegation and the revised Terms of Reference of the 
Health and Wellbeing Board. 
  
Councillor Grant seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 
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       It was difficult to get full attendance at LAP meetings; the proposed change 
should make attendance as easy as possible. 

       It was confirmed that matters taken out of Constitution related mainly to 
procurement processes for officers and could be made available upon request. 

       It was a legal requirement that meetings under the Local Government Act 
were public meetings and members were required to be present; this did not 
extend to LAPs. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 
  

a)    Approved the recommendations relating to updates to the Constitution as set 
out in Section 5 of the report and detailed in Appendices 1 and 2 of the report; 

b)    Approved the revised Terms of Reference for the Health and Wellbeing Board 
as set out at paragraph 5.8 of the report; and 

c)     Delegated to the Monitoring Officer the power to make these amendments and 
any consequential amendments that may be necessary. 

 
187. Review of Arrangements for Planning Committee  

 
Councillor Kilbride presented the report which set out the findings of the review 
undertaken by the Democracy and Standards Committee in relation to the structure 
and operation of the Council’s planning committees, and its recommendations to 
Council. 
  
Councillor Gonzalez De Savage seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       Some members did not agree that ward councillors who sat on committees 
could not call in applications for committee consideration. 

       It was suggested that letters to councillors contain a line detailing the deadline 
for call-ins. 

       It was suggested that whilst there was still a way to go before the planning 
service was fit for purpose, this was a step in the right direction. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council noted and agreed the proposed changes outlined in the report and at 
appendix 1 of the report, as recommended by the Democracy and Standards 
Committee:  
  

a)    Agreed to retain the North, South, Strategic Planning Committee and the 
Planning Policy Committee as currently structured.  

b)    Noted the success of the planning policy workshop meetings undertaken in 
January and February 2024 and held ancillary to the Planning Policy 
Committee and endorse such an approach in the future where it is appropriate 
to do so. 
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c)     Approved the changes to the Council’s constitution set out below and at 
Appendix 1 of the report to ensure consistency of decision making by the 
planning committees, including: 
i.                 Clarifying that where an outline/hybrid outline application has been 

determined by a particular planning committee that subsequent 
reserved matters or full applications (where they are required to be 
referred to planning committee) for the same site should be determined 
by the same planning committee. 

ii.                That the constitution be clarified with respect to large scale renewable 
energy projects, such that all ‘major’ category renewable energy 
projects are referred to the Strategic Planning Committee.  

iii.              That changes be made to the planning protocol regarding the speaking 
rights of Parish Council representatives, such that on major 
development proposals a representative from an adjoining Parish be 
able to speak. That the final wording should state speaking rights be 
given to:  

       A representative of a Parish Council in whose Parish the 
application relates. 

       On ‘major’ category applications a representative of an adjoining 
Parish Council where the Parish Council has commented on the 
proposal. 

iv.              That changes be made to the constitution with respect to the member 
call-in policy: 

       (i) To allow 24 calendar days (rather than 21 days) for calls-ins to 
occur following consultation commencing on planning 
applications. 

       (ii) That call-ins must always involve a planning reason, stated in 
writing by the Ward Councillor.  

       (iii) That it be stated in the updated call-in policy that all call-in’s 
will be published on the public facing planning website. 

       (iv) That Councillors be asked to clarify whether they still wish 
the planning application to come to planning committee once the 
officer recommendation is known. 

v.               Requests that the Assistant Director of Planning review how the call-in 
policy is administered, to ensure prompt acknowledgment of call-ins 
and clear clarification be given as to whether a valid call-in has 
occurred. That this be followed up with training for Councillors. 

vi.              That the planning protocol be updated to clarify that when a Councillor 
has called in a planning application they must withdraw from sitting on 
the planning committee for the specific item they have called in. They 
can then speak on the item, but not as member of the planning 
committee. 

 
188. West Northamptonshire Local Plan – Permission to Consult  

 
Councillor Golby presented the report which sought approval to consult on the 
Regulation 18 Version of the West Northamptonshire Local Plan. 
  
Councillor Chantler seconded the report. 
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Council debated the report and made the following comments: 
       Thanks were given to officers for their work on the Plan and for putting on the 

workshops, although they excluded councillors who work during the day.  
       The Council must ensure that younger people and those with housing needs 

have their voices heard in preparation of the Plan.  
       There was concern that the number of new houses proposed was very 

modest. 
       After the consultation process, there should be an equalities impact 

assessment to ensure that the needs of women and girls had been taken fully 
on board. 

       It was suggested that the Plan be independently reviewed as part of the 
consultation process. 

       It was concerning that there were no details on the Northwest Relief Road in 
the Plan. 

       More time was needed to scrutinise every policy in the Plan. 
       Some felt that there had been no meaningful engagement with members or 

attempts to take on board member input. 
       The Plan did not address any existing issues and did not improve the lot of 

residents. 
       The Plan afforded protections to rural communities and also highlighted needs 

in parts of urban areas. 
       Access to schools, doctors, and other infrastructure was not taken into 

consideration. 
       Comments made by members regarding resisting development alongside HS2 

until it was completed, and the environmental impact had been assessed, had 
been ignored. 

       It was hoped that all of the views expressed during the debate would also be 
expressed as part of the formal consultation to ensure that they were properly 
recorded. 

  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 
  

a)    Agreed that the draft West Northamptonshire Local Plan (Appendix A of the 
report) be issued for public consultation in accordance with the requirements 
set out in the Council’s adopted Statement of Community Involvement.  

b)    Agreed that a call for sites to include sites to meet the needs identified in the 
West Northamptonshire Council Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs 
Assessment (2022-2037) be undertaken as part of the public consultation. 

c)     Agreed to delegate to the Head of Planning Policy and Specialist Services 
authority to make minor editorial and presentational changes to the draft Local 
Plan and the proposals map prior to the consultation commencing. 

 
189. Appointment of Independent Persons  

 
Councillor Kilbride presented the report which provided details of the Independent 
Persons appointed by the Council to assist in the consideration of Member Code of 
Conduct complaints and proposed their re-appointment. 
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Councillor Grant seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       A number of public bodies had undertaken training to identify and deal with 
misogyny and it was suggested that the Council undertake similar training; it 
was suggested that the recommendations were an example of institutional 
misogyny. 

       There should be a mixed tenure of Independent Persons. 
       It was advised that the roles were inherited; the Council could look at 

diversifying them. 
  
RESOLVED: 
  
Council confirmed the re-appointment of the following Independent Persons for West 
Northamptonshire Council, with two being appointed for a period of 2 years, and two 
being appointed for a period of 4 years: 

       Mr Peter Glover  
       Mr Alan Haynes  
       Mr John Peachey  
       Mr Tom Edwards 

 
190. Audit and Governance Committee - Appointment of Cooptees  

 
Councillor Kilbride presented the report which proposed amendments to the 
Constitution to add Co-opted Members to the Audit and Governance Committee in 
accordance with Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) 
recommendations. 
  
Councillor Grant seconded the report. 
  
Council debated the report and made the following comments: 

       The Chair of the Audit and Governance Committee should be independent. 
       The report should go back to the Democracy and Standards Committee to 

secure changes to the Constitution in relation to independent member quorum 
and to clarify that the Chair be an elected member. 

  
Councillor McCord proposed an amendment to recommendation 3.1.1 of the report 
where the following words would be inserted before the existing text: “Council asks 
the Democracy and Standards Committee to make a recommendation on the 
necessary amends”. 
  
Councillor Sharps seconded the proposal. 
  
The Monitoring Officer advised that an amendment without notice was not proper. It 
was advised that should the recommendations be agreed, the recruitment process 
would begin and a report would come back to Council with the detail that Councillor 
McCord indicated was needed in order to make the amendments to the Constitution. 
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RESOLVED: 
  
Council: 
  

a)    Amended the Constitution to add two Co-opted Independent Members to the 
Membership of the Audit and Governance Committee with payment of an 
allowance matching those of the other Co-opted Independent Members of the 
Council of £500 per annum; and 

b)    Delegated to the Monitoring Officer, in consultation with the Chair of the Audit 
and Governance Committee and the Head of Audit and Risk Management the 
arrangements for the selection of such members. This would include the 
preparation of a role profile, advertising the roles and Report Title 
Amendments to the Constitution – Appointment of non-elected Co-opted 
Members of the Audit and Governance Committee convening a selection 
panel of Members supported by Officers to interview applicants, following 
which formal appointment would be referred back to Council. 

 
191. Motions  

 
Motion 1 
  
Councillor E Roberts proposed and Councillor Holland-Delamere seconded: 
  
“More than 30,000 people each year suffer a sudden cardiac arrest outside of 
hospital, and 12.7% of these incidents occur in public spaces. Council further notes 
that fewer than one in 12 patients (7.8%) survive after experiencing an out-of-hospital 
cardiac arrest (OHCA).  
  
Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) can play a significant role in saving the lives 
of people who suffer heart attacks in public. It is estimated that a shock from an AED, 
alongside CPR treatment, increases survival rates to 75-80% if used in the first 5 
minutes. However, it is estimated that AEDs are used in less than 10% of OHCAs.  
  
Considerable effort has been taken by Northamptonshire Police, Off the Streets NN, 
and town and parish councils to provide more bleed bags and bleed control cabinets 
in West Northamptonshire since 2021, with the number now standing at over 100. It 
also appreciates that AEDs are equally as important in providing a means to save 
lives in the absence of emergency services.  
  
Though there are public defibrillators across the council footprint, including some 
council premises and assets, there are gaps in the provision of publicly accessible 
AEDs and at present there is no holistic mapping system listing all AEDs in West 
Northamptonshire. Acknowledgement is given to both Circuit, British Heart 
Foundation and NHS databases, but mapping this for our footprint is crucial.  
  
Therefore Council calls on Cabinet to:  

       Compile a WNC list, and interactive map, of all public defibrillators in West 
Northamptonshire, including those in non-council premises, which can be 
published and linked to circuit and GoodSAM. 

       Use this data to identify gaps in AED provision in West Northants. 
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       Invite the Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny Committee to consider any 
arising recommendations for Cabinet . 

       Review and, where appropriate, increase the provision of defibrillators across 
all council-owned spaces including public parks, community centres, leisure 
facilities, and areas of high public footfall.” 

  
The Chairman notified Council that an amendment to the motion had been received 
and copies of it had been circulated to Members. 
Councillor Golby proposed and Councillor D Smith seconded an amendment to the 
motion. 
  
Amended motion to read: 
  
“More than 30,000 people each year suffer a sudden cardiac arrest outside of 
hospital, and 12.7% of these incidents occur in public spaces. Council further notes 
that fewer than one in 12 patients (7.8%) survive after experiencing an out-of-hospital 
cardiac arrest (OHCA). 
  
Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) can play a significant role in saving the lives 
of people who suffer heart attacks in public. It is estimated that a shock from an AED, 
alongside CPR treatment, increases survival rates to 75-80% if used in the first 5 
minutes. However, it is estimated that AEDs are used in less than 10% of OHCAs. 
  
Considerable effort has been taken by Northamptonshire Police, Off the Streets NN, 
and town and parish councils to provide more bleed bags and bleed control cabinets 
in West Northamptonshire since 2021, with the number now standing at over 100. It 
also appreciates that AEDs are equally as important in providing a means to save 
lives in the absence of emergency services. 
  
Though there are public defibrillators across the council footprint, including some 
council premises and assets, there are gaps in the provision of publicly accessible 
AEDs and at present there is no holistic mapping system listing all AEDs in West 
Northamptonshire. Acknowledgement is given to both Circuit, British Heart 
Foundation and NHS databases, but mapping this for our footprint is crucial. 
  
Therefore Council calls on Cabinet to: 

       Encourage Public to call 999 in the event of assisting with a cardiac arrest. 
(The emergency services hold an up-to-date database of locations of AEDs). 

       Liaise with the National Defibrillator Database to compile a WNC list, and 
interactive map, of all public defibrillators and bleed kits in West 
Northamptonshire, including those in non-council premises, which can be 
published and linked to circuit and GoodSAM. 

       Use this data to identify gaps in AED provision in West Northants. 
       Invite the Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny Committee to consider any 

arising recommendations for Cabinet. 
       Review and, where appropriate, increase the provision of defibrillators and 

bleed kits across all council-owned spaces including public parks, community 
centres, leisure facilities, and areas of high public footfall. 

  
Councillor E Roberts, as the proposer of the motion, accepted the amendment. 
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Upon a vote, the amended motion was carried. 
  
Motion 2 
  
Councillor Joyce, as the proposer of the motion, advised that he wished to withdraw 
motion 2. 
 

192. Urgent Business (previously agreed with the Chairman)  
 
None advised. 
 
 
 

The meeting closed at 9.18 pm 
 
 

Chair: ________________________ 
 

Date: ________________________ 
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List of Appendices 
 
Appendix A – Appointment of Committee Chairs, Deputy Chairs and Members to Committees (to 
follow) 
 
1. Purpose of Report 
 
1.1 This report invites Council to constitute and decide on the allocation of places on Committees 

between the political groups in accordance with the political balance requirements of the Local 
Government and Housing Act 1989 and to confirm the appointment of Committee Chairs, Deputy 
Chairs and members. It also invites Council to note the names of the Leaders and Deputy Leaders 
of the political groups and to note the members of the Cabinet. 

 
2. Executive Summary 
 
2.1 It is a requirement of the Constitution that the Council, at its annual meetings:  

Report Title 
 

Committee Proportionality and Appointment of Members to 
Committees and other bodies 
 

Report Author Tracy Tiff, Democratic Services Manager 
Tracy.tiff@westnorthants.gov.uk 
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a) Approves the allocation of seats to political groups in accordance with the political 
balance rules; and 

b) Appoints at least one Overview and Scrutiny Committee, a Standards Committee, an 
Audit Committee and such other committees as required; 

c) Notes the appointments to the role of Deputy Leader and the Cabinet; 
d) Delegates to the Monitoring Officer the power to appoint Councillors to Committees and 

sub-Committees in accordance with the wishes of the Group Leaders except where 
appointments to those bodies is exercisable only by the Cabinet.  

 
3. Recommendations 
 
3.1 It is recommended that Council: 

 
a) Receives the names of the Leaders and Deputy Leaders of the political groups as set out 

at Appendix A. 
b) Notes the members of the Cabinet set out at Appendix A. 
c) Agrees to constitute and decide on the allocation of places on committees between the 

political groups in accordance with the political balance requirements of the Local 
Government and Housing Act 1989, as set out in section 5. 

d) Confirms the appointment of Committee Chairs, Deputy Chairs and members to the 
various Committees and Joint Committees as set out at Appendix A. 

e) Delegates to the Monitoring Officer the power to appoint Councillors and substitute 
Councillors to Committees and sub-Committees in accordance with the wishes of the 
Group Leaders except where appointments to those bodies is exercisable only by the 
Cabinet.  

 
4. Reason for Recommendations 

 
4.1 Adopting the recommendations set out above is a requirement of the Council’s constitution and 

relevant statute. 
 
5. Report Background 
 
5.1 In accordance with the provisions set out within the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, 

the Council is required to allocate seats on committees and sub-committees to political groups 
to give effect, as far as possible, to the following principles:  

a) not all the seats on the Committee or sub-Committee are allocated to the same political 
group (if the rules apply to that body);  

b) that the political group having a majority of seats on the Council should have a majority 
on each Committee and sub-Committee;  

c) that, subject to paragraphs (a) and (b) above, the number of seats on the Council’s 
Committees and sub-Committees allocated to each political group bears the same 
proportion to the total number of such Committee seats as the number of members of 
that group bears to the membership of the full Council; and  

d) that, subject to paragraphs (a) to (c) above, seats are allocated on each Committee and 
sub-Committee in the same ratio as exists on the authority. 
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This report sets out the allocation of seats which the Monitoring Officer considers would best 
meet the requirements of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. 
 

5.2 The Council is the only body that can allocate the number of seats on committees to political 
groups, although the individuals who are to sit on committees can be agreed outside the meeting, 
subject to recommendation e). A list of the Council’s committees is set out at Appendix A to this 
report (to follow). 
 

5.3 The Council may only depart from the principles set out above by passing a resolution with no 
member voting against. Council will note that the political balance provisions only apply directly 
to committees and sub-committees and do not apply to the Cabinet, Cabinet sub-Committees, 
joint Committees that exercised functions of the Cabinet and the Health and Wellbeing Board. 
 

5.4 In addition to the requirements of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, the Council’s 
constitution provides that the Council will also undertake a number of other functions at its 
annual meeting, including appointing chairs and vice-chairs to Committees and the other 
functions listed above.  
 

5.5 There are a number of committees and other bodies to which the provisions of the Local 
Government and Housing Act 1989 do not apply.  
 
5.5.1 The Planning Policy Committee is a sub-committee of Cabinet and as such is not a 

counting committee for the purposes of political balance, although its membership does 
reflect the balance of the authority as far as possible. The membership is set out in 
Appendix A. 

 
5.5.2 In accordance with the relevant statutory provisions, appointments to the West 

Northamptonshire Health and Wellbeing Board are not distributed according to political 
balance requirements.  

 
5.5.3 The Northamptonshire Police, Fire & Crime Panel (NPF&CP) is a joint Committee between 

the two Local Authorities (North Northamptonshire Council (NNC) and West 
Northamptonshire Council (WNC)) in the Northamptonshire Police area and consists of 
five WNC councillor members,  five NNC councillor members and three independent lay 
co-opted members. The Councillor membership of the Panel when taken together is 
required, as far as is reasonably practicable, to represent all parts of Northamptonshire; 
to represent the proportion of councillors from each political party across the county; and 
to have the skills, knowledge and experience necessary for the NPF&CP to discharge its 
functions effectively.    

 
5.5.4 Both of the Northamptonshire Councils each appoint three executive members as 

members of the Shared Services Joint Committee (Between West Northamptonshire and 
North Northamptonshire).  Membership of this joint Committee is solely executive in 
nature and therefore Cabinet will appoint its members to the Committee.  The same 
provision applies to the Children’s Trust Joint Committee. 
 

5.5.5 The Council appoints one member to the PATROL Adjudication Joint Committee.   Page 25



 
 

 
5.5.6 The Council appoints two members to the Standing Advisory Committee for Religious 

Education (SACRE). Again, this is not a formal counting committee for the purposes of 
political balance. 

 
5.6 Excluding the bodies to which political balance requirements do not apply, there are 141 

Committee places to allocate. Following recent changes to the political balance of the Council 
these must be allocated as follows: 93 Conservative, 31 Labour, 10 Liberal Democrat, 6 
Independent group and 1 for non-aligned independent councillors. It should be noted that non-
aligned independent councillors would have been allocated three seats but have declined to take 
two of these up, so they have been allocated to the groups with the next largest share of a seat. 

 
5.7 The allocation of seats between the Committees is as follows: 

 
 

* both Committees share the same membership. 
Committee Conservative Labour Liberal 

Democrats 
Independent 
Group 

Un-grouped 
Independent 

Total 

Alcohol & Gambling 
Licensing 
Committee* 

10 3 1 1 0 15 

Taxi & General 
Licensing 
Committee* 

10 3  1 1 0 15 

Strategic Planning 
Committee 

8 (was 9) 3 1 1 (was 0) 0 13 

Planning Committee 
(North) 

7 (was 8) 3 (was 2) 1 0 0 11 

Planning Committee 
(South) 

8 2 0 1 0 11 

ASC & Health 
Scrutiny Committee 

7 2 (was 3) 1 (was 0) 0 1 11 

Corporate Scrutiny 
Committee 

7 2 1 1 0 11 

Children’s Scrutiny 
Committee 

 7 (was 8) 3 (was 2)  1 0 0 11 

Place Scrutiny 
Committee 

7  2 1  1 0 11 

Senior 
Appointments 

5  2 0 0 0 7 
 

Audit and 
Governance 

6 2 1 0 0 9 

Democracy and 
Standards 

 6 2 1  0 0 9 

Pensions Committee 5 2 0 0 0 7 
Total 93 31 10 6 1 141 
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6. Issues and Choices 
 
6.1 The Council has elected to adopt a structure of Committees and the recommendations set out in 

this report are necessary to ensure this structure is able to function effectively and lawfully. 
 

7. Implications (including financial implications) 
 
7.1 Resources and Financial 

 
7.1.1 There are no resources or financial implications arising from the proposals. The overall budget 

for members’ allowances is unchanged by these proposals. 
 
7.2 Legal  

 
7.2.1 There are no legal implications arising from the proposals. The Council is bound to make 

appointments to committees in accordance with the provisions of the Local Government and 
Housing Act 1989. 

 
7.3 Risk  

 
7.3.1 There are no significant risks arising from the proposed recommendations in this report. 
 
7.4 Consultation  

 
7.4.1 Political Groups have previously been consulted on Committee membership.  

 
7.5 Consideration by Overview and Scrutiny 

 
7.5.1 None. 
 
7.6 Climate Impact 

 
7.6.1 None. 
 
7.7 Community Impact 

 
7.7.1 None. 
 
7.8 Communications  

 
7.8.1 None. 
 
8. Background Papers 
 
8.1 None. 
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List of Appendices 
 
Appendix A – Draft Calendar of Meetings for 2024-25 
 
1. Purpose of Report 
 
1.1. To seek confirmation of the calendar of Council and Committee meetings for 2024 -2025. 
 
2. Executive Summary 
 
2.1 It is a requirement of the Constitution that the Council agrees the calendar of meetings to enable 

the business of the Council to be planned appropriately. This report therefore proposes a 
calendar of meetings for 2024-2025. 

 
3. Recommendations 
 
3.1 It is recommended that Council approves the calendar of meetings for 2024-2025, as set out at 

Appendix A. 

Report Title 
 

Calendar of Meetings for 2024-2025 
 

Report Author Tracy Tiff,  Democratic Services Manager 
Tracy.tiff@westnorthants.gov.uk 
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4. Reason for Recommendations 

 
4.1 Adopting a calendar of meetings provides a framework for the democratic and decision-making 

process of the Council. 
 
5. Report Background 
 
5.1 The Council is required within Procedural Rules to agree a schedule of meetings for the formal 

decision-making bodies of the Council. Therefore, a draft Calendar of Meetings for 2024/2025 
has been prepared to enable the effective consideration of Council business and covers the 
period from May 2024 to May 2025.   A copy of the calendar of meetings is attached at Appendix 
A. 
 

5.2 The Chairman of the Council and Committees Chairs have the power to call extraordinary 
meetings when required to accommodate urgent or unscheduled business. With the approval of 
the Monitoring Officer, they also have the authority to change a meeting date or time where 
circumstances require.  Future changes to meeting dates will be made on the Council’s website 
and notification will be sent electronically to all relevant Councillors concerned. 

 
6. Issues and Choices 
 
6.1 None.  The calendar of meetings provides a framework for effective and planed decision making 

and enables both councillors and the public to be aware of upcoming meeting dates. 
 

7. Implications (including financial implications) 
 
7.1 Resources and Financial 

 
7.1.1 There are no resources or financial implications arising from the proposals. 
 
7.2 Legal  

 
7.2.1 The proposed Calendar of Meetings ensures that the Council complies with various statutory 

function, including Access to Information Regulations. 
 

7.3 Risk  
 

7.3.1 There are no significant risks arising from the proposed recommendations in this report. 
 
7.4 Consultation  

 
7.4.1 The Executive Leadership Team, the Leader of the Council and Committee Chairs have been 

consulted on the draft calendar of meetings and any comments made have been incorporated. 
The Calendar of Council and Committee meetings will continue to be promoted across the 
Council’s corporate communications channels to inform and engage the public in the democratic 
process and business of the Council. Page 30



 
 
 
 
 
7.5 Consideration by Overview and Scrutiny 

 
7.5.1 None. 
 
7.6 Climate Impact 

 
7.6.1 None. 
 
7.7 Community Impact 

 
7.7.1 None. 
 
7.8 Communications  

 
7.8.1 None. 
 
8. Background Papers 
 
8.1 None. 

Page 31



This page is intentionally left blank



West Northamptonshire Council DRAFT Meeting Dates 2024-25 

   

 

Committee April May June July August Sept October Nov Dec Jan Feb March April May 

Full Council (5.00pm)  16 27   26  28   20 20  15 

Cabinet 16 7 11 9  17 8 12 10 14 11 11 1  

 Overview & Scrutiny Triangulation meetings    23   21   7  17   

Place Scrutiny Committee 15  17   16    13  18   

Place Scrutiny agenda setting-meeting 
(remote 11am) 

  11   9    7  11   

Adult Social Care & Health Scrutiny 
Committee 

17  24   11    15  19   

Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny 
agenda setting meeting (remote) 

 21  22       3   24     

Children, Education & Housing Scrutiny 
Committee 

3  4   24    28  10   

Children, Education & Housing Scrutiny 
agenda setting meeting (remote) 

 20  30     16   10    

Corporate Scrutiny Committee 22  25    10         27  24   

Corporate Scrutiny agenda setting 
meeting (remote) 

 28    19   16  25    

Licensing Committee (as required)*               

Strategic Planning Committee (2.00pm) 23 21 18 16 13 10 15 19 17      21 18 18 22 27 

Planning Policy Committee 24 30 20 24 21 18 22 20 17 28 26 25 23 28 

 Planning Committee (North) –   3 8 3 3 7 4 2 6 4 8 5 5 2 21 

Planning Committee (South) 4 9 6 4 1 5 3 7 5 9 6 6 3 22 

Audit and Governance Committee   5 25  25  19  22  12   

Democracy and Standards Committee *   13   2  14  23  4   

Pensions Committee (4.00pm)   4 16   1  10   18   

 Investment Sub-Committee (2.00pm)  29    17  19    5   

Local Pension Board (10am) 24        27    31   30   3  

Health and Wellbeing Board (Various times)  14  9  24  26  14  25  22 

West & North Northants Joint Ctte (2.00pm)  15 W 5 N 10 W 14 N 18 W 23 N 27 W  8 N 19 W 26 N  21 W 
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Children’s Trust – Joint Committee (2.00pm)  2 N  4 W  5 N  7 W  9 N  5 W  1 N 

Police, Fire & Crime Panel (12.30pm) 14 March  13   5   5  5 + 19 13   

West Northants Schools Forum (2.00pm)  14  2   22  11  4   20 

Corporate Parenting Board (5.00pm)  22  17  18   4 29  19  14 

 
All meetings start at 6.00pm unless stated otherwise 
*Meetings of the Licensing Sub-Committee and Standards Hearing Sub-Ctte will be held on an ad hoc basis 
 
Bank Holidays for 2024-25 
 
6 May 2024 – Early May Bank Holiday 
27 May 2024 – Spring Bank Holiday 
26 August 2024 – Summer Bank Holiday 
25 December 2024 – Christmas Day 
26 December 2024 – Boxing Day 
1 January 2025 – New Year’s Day 
18 April 2025 – Good Friday 
21 April 2025 – Easter Monday 
5 May 2025 – Early May Bank Holiday 
26 May 2025 – Spring Bank Holiday 
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